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This consultation seeks views on draft Orders to amend a foundation stage early learning goal and the key stage one national curriculum with regards to the teaching of early reading. The proposed amendments are in response to the recommendations made in the independent review of the teaching of early reading carried out by Jim Rose.
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	Foreword from the Secretary of State

	
	Dear Colleague

This consultation seeks your comments on the proposed ELG Order and KS1 Order; copies of both draft Orders and the materials we propose to amend can be downloaded from www.dfes.gov.uk/consultations
Background
Jim Rose’s final report of the review of the teaching of early reading was published on 20 March 2006.  The report recommends:

• High quality, systematic phonic work as defined by the review should be taught discretely.  The knowledge, skills and understanding that constitute high quality phonic work should be taught as the prime approach in learning to decode (to read) and encode (to write/spell) print.
• For most children, high quality, systematic phonic work should start by the age of five, taking full account of professional judgements of children’s developing abilities and the need to embed this work within a broad and rich curriculum.

In accepting the recommendations of the review, I have made clear the need to ensure that the National Curriculum properly reflects the review’s conclusions.

QCA has been asked to advise on how, through minimal change, the programme of study for reading at KS1 and the relevant early learning goal of the foundation stage can make clear the priority that should be given to phonics in the teaching of early reading.

Proposed changes

QCA have conducted a 12-week statutory consultation on proposed changes to the Programme of Study for reading at KS1 and the early learning goal.

The proposed changes are:
1. To amend the current Reading Strategies section of the key stage 1 programme of study for reading to read:

Knowledge, skills and understanding

1. Pupils should be taught to read with accuracy, fluency and understanding.

Word recognition and graphic knowledge

They should be taught phonemic awareness and phonic knowledge to decode and encode words, including to:

a hear, identify, segment and blend phonemes in words
b sound and name the letters of the alphabet
c identify syllables in words
d recognise that the same sounds may have different spellings and that the same spellings may relate to different sounds
e read on sight high frequency words and other familiar words
f recognise words with common spelling patterns
g recognise specific parts of words, including prefixes, suffixes, inflectional endings, plurals
h link sound and letter patterns, exploring rhyme, alliteration and other sound patterns

Understanding text
They should be taught to use grammatical understanding and their knowledge of the content and context of texts to:

i understand how word order affects meaning
j decipher new words, and confirm or check meaning
k work out the sense of a sentence by rereading or reading ahead
l focus on meaning derived from the text as a whole
m use their knowledge of book conventions, structure, sequence and presentational devices
n draw on their background knowledge and understanding of the content.

2.  To amend the relevant early learning goal to read:

Hear and say sounds in words in the order in which they occur

instead of

Hear and say initial and final sounds in words, and short vowel sounds within words

No other changes to the key stage 1 curriculum or early learning goals are envisaged.  The aim of the changes is to clarify the priority given to phonics but also that children need to be taught other strategies that they will employ as readers.

QCA’s consultation

As required by section 96 of the Education Act 2002, QCA undertook a statutory consultation on the proposed changes to the KS1 Programme of Study for Reading and the relevant Early Learning Goal with the respect to teaching of early reading. They offered their recommendations to the Secretary of State on 29 March 2007

Key Stage 1
Seventy- seven percent of all respondents agreed with the proposed change to the key stage 1 English reading programme of study. This high level of agreement was similar across all categories of respondent. Schools/settings with children aged three to seven gave the most positive support, with 89 percent supporting the proposal. Of schools/settings, foundation stage settings with children aged three to five were the least supportive of the change, with 58 percent agreeing with the proposal. However, overall only 15 percent of respondents disagreed with the proposed change.

The consultation elicited a range of feedback from respondents. The most common concern at key stage 1 was that as well as teaching synthetic phonics, teachers should use a range of strategies as children learn to read. Feedback from professional and subject associations emphasised the importance of teachers’ professional judgement in effectively meeting the learning needs of children, and they saw the understanding text section as an essential part of the programme of study. They reinforced the way that the understanding text section requires that a balance of strategies be taught as children develop their understanding of what they read. On balance QCA are confident that the proposed changes to the Key Stage 1 English reading programme of study are sufficiently clear.

Foundation Stage
Seventy-two percent of all respondents agreed with the proposed change to the early learning goal on linking sounds and letters. This level of agreement was similar across all categories of respondent. Again, schools/settings with children aged three to seven gave the most positive support, with 78 percent supporting the proposal. Of schools and settings, foundation stage settings with children aged three to five were the least supportive of the change, with 58 percent agreeing with the proposal. However, overall only 15 percent of respondents disagreed with the proposed change.

On the proposed change to the early learning goal, the most common comment was that the learning and saying sounds in words in the order in which they appear is beneficial to beginner readers. As at key stage 1, a common concern was that practitioners should use a range of strategies as children learn to read. Some representatives from the early years community raised concerns separately from the web consultation that changing the early learning goal could lead to fewer children achieving the goal. They took the view that there would be a significant training implication for practitioners to be able to understand the new goal. There could therefore be some vocal criticism from a minority opposed to the changes.

Following the consultation, QCA prepared a report on the consultation and advice on the changes.  The communication of the agreed changes to all Key Stage 1 schools and early years settings will be needed in the early autumn. As the proposed changes are relatively small and do not warrant revision and reprinting of The National Curriculum handbook for primary teachers in England, or the Early Years Foundation Stage, communication of the changes will be via:

• amendments on the web to the National Curriculum for key stage 1 and the curriculum guidance for the foundation stage
• a letter from QCA to all key stage 1 schools and early years settings and local authorities in England setting out the changes in September.

I am therefore accepting QCA’s recommendations. A copy of the Authority’s advice together with the full report on the consultation is publicly available on the QCA’s website at www.qca.org.uk/160_16473.html
Next Steps
I am statutorily required to publish a draft of the proposed Orders for a period of no less than a month and to send it to all those consulted by QCA.  

Subject to the responses to this lconsultation, I propose that the Orders under Section 87 and 210 of the Education Act 2002 should be made so that they can be brought into force at the start of the 2007/2008 academic year i.e. on or shortly before 1st September 2007. 

The changes to these Orders are subject the statutory procedure which provides that they can be annulled by resolution of either House of Parliament. 

Under the gender, race and disability legislation we have fulfilled our obligations and carried out a Joint Equality Impact Assessment Framework Assessment, which will shortly be available to view at http://www.standards.dfes.gov.uk/phonics/earlyreading/.  

Responses to this letter

Any comments on the draft Orders should be emailed to phonics.MAILBOX@dfes.gsi.gov.uk or sent to Frances Miller, 4E, DFES, Sanctuary Buildings, Great Smith Street, London SW1P 3BT by 17th June 2007.

In accordance with the Code of Practice on Access to Government Information, the Department may make individual consultation responses available to the public on request, unless individual consultees have stated that they wish their responses to remain confidential.
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	 ALAN JOHNSON
SECRETARY OF STATE FOR EDUCATION AND SKILLS
 

	1
	How To Respond

	1.1
	You can respond on-line at www.dfes.uk/consultations/

or in writing to:
Frances Miller
4E
Department for Education and Skills
Sanctuary Buildings
London
SW1P 3BT 

or by e mail to:
phonics.MAILBOX@dfes.gsi.gov.uk

	2
	Additional Copies

	2.1
	Additional copies are available electronically and can be downloaded from the DfES consultation site at:
www.dfes.gov.uk/consultations

	3
	Plans for making results public

	3.1
	The consultation results will be published on the DfES website by early autumn 2007.


